
 
 

                          
Franklin City Council Agenda 

December 11, 2023  
Council Chambers 

207 West Second Avenue 
Franklin, Virginia 23851 

 
  

7:00 P.M.  
Regular Meeting 

CALL TO ORDER. . . . . .  . MAYOR ROBERT L. CUTCHINS 
PLEASE TURN OFF CELL PHONES. . . .  MAYOR ROBERT L. CUTCHINS 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
CITIZEN’S TIME   
AMENDMENTS TO AGENDA 
 

1. CONSENT AGENDA: 
A. Approval of November 23, 2023 minutes 
B. Blackwater Regional Library Update  

 
2. FINANCIAL MATTERS 

A. Budget Amendment 2024-09 
B. Acceptance of the FY 23 Audit 
C. Presentation of Tax Delinquencies 
D. Presentation of Tax Write Offs  

 
3. OLD/ NEW BUSINESS: 

A. Western Tidewater Community Services Board Real Estate   
B. City Manager’s Report 

 
4. COUNCIL/STAFF REPORTS ON BOARDS/COMMISSIONS 

 
5. CLOSED SESSION 

I move that the City of Franklin, Virginia City Council adjourn into a closed meeting pursuant to Virginia 
Code Section 2.2-3711-A-1, 1. discussion of appointments to boards and commissions, and discussion of 
performance of employees of the public body to discuss the following subject or subjects:, Industrial 
Development Authority, HRPDC Community Advisory Committee, Board of Zoning Appeals, Southview 
Cemetery Advisory Committee, Historic Preservation Commission, Beautification Commission.   

MOTION UPON RETURNING TO OPEN SESSION 
I move that the City of Franklin, Virginia City Council certify that, to the best of each member’s knowledge, 
(i) only public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting requirements by Virginia law were 
discussed in the closed meeting held on December 11, 2023, meeting were heard, discussed or considered 
by the City of Franklin, Virginia City Council; and (iii) no action was taken in closed meeting regarding the 



items discussed. 

6. ADJOURNMENT 
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Regular City Council Meeting Minutes November 27, 2023  

Call to order 

The Franklin City Council held a regular City Council meeting on November 27, 2023 at 7:00 p.m. in 
the City Council Chambers located at 207 West Second Avenue, Franklin, Virginia 23851.  

Council Members in Attendance: Robert “Bobby” Cutchins, Mayor; Wynndolyn Copeland, Vice-Mayor; 
Councilman Linwood Johnson (7:03 PM); Councilwoman Jessica Banks; Councilman Ray Smith; 
Councilman Gregory McLemore; Councilman Mark Kitchen. 

Council Members not in Attendance:  

Staff in Attendance: Amanda Jarratt, City Manager; A’Risha Jones, Executive Assistant, Haleigh Pinto, 
Administrative Assistant recording minutes.  

Other Staff in Attendance: Steve Patterson, Chief of Police; Zach Wright, Director of Power & Light; 
Matthew Jezierski, Director of IT; Sarah Rexrode, Director of Social Services; Vernie Francis, Chief of 
EMS; Rachel Trollinger, Director of Finance; Selenia Boone, Commissioner of the Revenue; Dinah 
Babb, Treasurer; Steve Watson, Deputy Director of Public Works; Patrick Wilson, Lieutenant. 

Citizen’s Time 

No one signed up at this time.  

Amendments to Agenda 

No amendments to the agenda.  

Consent Agenda: 

A. Approval of November 13, 2023 Meeting Minutes 

Mayor Bobby Cutchins asked if there were any corrections or additions for the November 13, 2023 
meeting minutes. Mayor Bobby Cutchins entertained a motion to approve the November 13, 2023 
meeting minutes as presented. Councilman Ray Smith made a motion to approve the November 13, 
2023 meeting minutes with a second from Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland.  

The motion carried the vote 5-1-0 

The vote was as follows:  

Councilman Linwood Johnson   Aye 

Councilman Mark Kitchen   Abstained 

Councilwoman Jessica Banks   Aye 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland  Aye 
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Mayor Bobby Cutchins    Aye 

Councilman Ray Smith    Aye 

Councilman Gregory McLemore  Aye 

Mayor Bobby Cutchins affirmed the motion carried.  

B. Introduction of New Employees  

 City Manager Amanda Jarratt asked Sarah Rexrode, Director of Social Services to come forward to 
introduce her new employees. Mrs. Rexrode introduced Lashawna Ross, Supervisor of Family Services 
who has 18 years of social work experience. Mrs. Rexrode explained that Ms. Ross has been with the 
Franklin Department of Social Services since October 19, 2023.  

Mrs Rexrode also introduced Tanisha Wyche, Human Services Assistant III. Ms. Wyche does hope to 
pursue her career in social work and would like to do so in the City of Franklin. 

C. Recognition of STAR Performers  

City Manager Amanda Jarratt stated that the STAR Performer nominations are coming in and that the 
following nominations will be last two that will be considered for Employee of the Year this calendar 
year. City Manager Amanda Jarratt reminded Council that the individuals that are nominated for STAR 
Performer will be entered into the Employee of the Year award to be selected by a committee of their 
peers.  

Mr. Steve Watson, Deputy Director of Public Works recognized his employee Mr. Christopher Perry, 
Landscape Maintenance Technician. Mr. Watson stated that Mr. Perry makes Franklin City Hall look 
immaculate every day as well as maintains landscaping at 27 other properties owed by the City of 
Franklin. Mr. Perry takes the same pride and ethic in his work no matter the location. He has all the 
qualities of an exemplary employee. His attendance, punctuality, work ethic, attention to detail, 
motivation, positive attitude, and willingness to help others is second to none. Mr. Watson explained 
that Mr. Perry is an invaluable member of the Public Works team and can always be counted on to give 
one hundred percent each and every day.  

Mrs. Rexrode, Director of Social Services recognized her employee Ms. LaToya Evans, Family Services 
Specialist II. Mrs. Rexrode explained that at the time of Ms. LaToya’s hire as a Family Services 
Specialist I, social services were experiencing staffing shortages. Due to the volume of reports of child 
abuse and neglect, Ms. Evans was asked to conduct duties outside the scope of her position. Ms. Evans 
jumped right in, without complaint. She helped motivate her team with her humor, wit, and willing ness 
to help others. Ms. Evans displayed calmness and put her job first when working, and brings a level of 
professionalism to the agency. Ms. Evans is a member of the agency’s Activities Committee. Ms. Evans 
continues to be a reliable employee, and at one point was the only full-time Family Services Specialist. 
She handled this enormous responsibility with grace and professionalism. Ms. Evans consistently 
process that she is willing to go above and beyond the scope of her duties.  
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D. Arbor Day Resolution 2023-28 (Read by Councilman Gregory McLemore)  

 

Arbor Day Proclamation  
Resolution 2023-28 

 

WHEREAS, in 1872, J. Sterling Morton proposed to the Nebraska Board of Agriculture that a special day be set aside for the planting of trees; and 

WHEREAS, this holiday, called Arbor Day, was first observed with the planting of more than a million trees in Nebraska; and 

WHEREAS, Arbor Day is now observed throughout the nation and the world; and  

WHEREAS, trees can reduce the erosion of our precious topsoil by wind and water, cut heating and cooling costs, moderate the temperature, clean the air, 
produce oxygen and provide habitat for wildlife; and  

WHEREAS, trees are a renewable resource giving us paper, wood for our homes, fuel for our fires and countless other wood products; and   

WHEREAS, trees in our city increase property values, enhance the economic vitality of business areas, and beautify our community; and  

WHEREAS, trees wherever they are planted, are a source of joy and spiritual renewal; and 

WHEREAS, the City of Franklin celebrates its 39th consecutive year as a Certified “Tree City USA,” honored by the National Arbor Day Foundation,  

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, I, Robert Cutchins, Mayor of the City of Franklin, Virginia, do hereby proclaim November 28, 2023 as Arbor 
Day in the City of Franklin, Virginia, and urge all citizens to celebrate Arbor Day and to support efforts to protect our trees and woodlands.  

AND, BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, urge all citizens to plant trees to gladden the heart and promote the well-being of this and future generations.   

Signed this 27th day of November 2023.          

                                                                                  
____________________________________ 

Robert Cutchins, Mayor 
City of Franklin, Virginia 
 
  

Mayor Bobby Cutchins entertained a motion to approve Arbor Day Proclamation Resolution 2023-28. 
Councilman Mark Kitchen made a motion to approve Arbor Day Proclamation Resolution 2023-28 with 
a second from Councilwoman Jessica Banks.   

The motion carried the vote 7-0 

The vote was as follows:  

Councilman Linwood Johnson   Aye 

Councilman Mark Kitchen   Aye 

Councilwoman Jessica Banks   Aye 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland  Aye 

Mayor Bobby Cutchins    Aye 

Councilman Ray Smith    Aye 

Councilman Gregory McLemore  Aye 
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Mayor Bobby Cutchins affirmed the motion carried.  

Financial Matters:  

A. Budget Amendment #2024-08 

City Manager Amanda Jarratt called Ms. Rachel Trollinger, Director of Finance to come forward to 
present the Budget Amendment #2024-08 to City Council. Rachel Trollinger, Director of Finance stated 
be it resolved by the Council of the City of Franklin, Virginia that the 2023-2024 City Budget is hereby 
amended to:  

1. Recognize donations received for the Police Department and Animal Control and appropriate 
for us: 

2. Recognize revenue for Franklin City Public Schools for FY24 grant awards and to appropriate 
such revenue for us;  

3.   Recognize FY23 Federal Grant award carryover for Franklin City Public Schools and 
appropriate for use.  
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Mayor Bobby Cutchins entertained a motion to approve Budget Amendment 2024-08. Councilman 
Linwood Johnson made a motion to approve Budget Amendment 2024-08 with a second from Vice-
Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland.  

The motion carried the vote 7-0 

The vote was as follows:  

Councilman Linwood Johnson   Aye 

Councilman Mark Kitchen   Aye 

Councilwoman Jessica Banks   Nay 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland  Aye 

Mayor Bobby Cutchins    Aye 

Councilman Ray Smith    Aye 

Councilman Gregory McLemore  Aye 

Mayor Bobby Cutchins affirmed the motion carried.  

Old/New Business: 

A. Old Dominion University Mobile Medical Unit Update  

City Manager Amanda Jarratt stated that the ribbon cutting several months ago for the ODU Medical 
Bus that provides services to citizen within the City of Franklin, due to the impact a representative is 
here to provide an update to the community. City Manager Amanda Jarratt introduced Ms. Tammy 
Speerhas, from ODU to share information.  

Ms. Speerhas stated that a year ago she sat with City Manager Amanda Jarratt and discussed the idea of 
coming into the community with a Mobile Unit to provide free care to the community. She stated that 
City Manager said a “Big Yes.” Ms. Tammy stated that thanks to City Manager Amanda Jarratt, she was 
an interval part of ODU forming many partnerships. Over the past six months, ODU has had a ribbon 
cutting ceremony, and have been providing care in the City of Franklin community. ODU has 
established multiple sites including all of the schools, Martin Luther King Center, Farmer’s Market, 
Armory Field, and has now branched to Courtland, Boykins, and Southampton County Schools as well.  

Ms. Speerhas stated that they didn’t expect the amount of pediatric care that was needed. When the 
ODU Bus came into the City, they were open to what the community needed, and since that time they 
have seen over 500 children in about six months providing sports physicals, back to school physicals, as 
well as their partnership with the Franklin Health Department allowing citizens to get free vaccines as 
well. She emphasized that the ODU Bus carries all free health care services. Ms. Speerhas stated that 
they have cared for over 100 adults, providing and managing chronic care, urgent care.  

Ms. Speerhas stated that they are excited with new partnerships coming forward next year. ODU has 
partnered with Sentara Mobile Mammogram Unit and will now dedicate one day a month to women’s 
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health. They are also building a mental health program for the upcoming years. Mayor Bobby Cutchins 
and City Council thanked Ms. Speerhas for what they are doing for our community.  

B. Franklin City Public Schools Grant Application  

City Manager Amanda Jarratt stated that in addition to the Literary Loan program the Commonwealth 
of Virginia has opened a grant program that school systems are eligible to apply for. Dr. Clint Walters, 
Director of Operations for the City of Franklin Public Schools walked City Council through a 
PowerPoint explaining the program. City Manager Amanda Jarratt added that at the end of the 
presentation there is a Resolution that if City Council chose to adopt would be added to this grant 
package.  

Dr. Walters stated that the Virginia Department of Education is soliciting requests from local school 
divisions for grant funding of construction and renovation projects. The funding will range from 10 % to 
30% of the total project cost. Based on the FCPS composite index, they are projected to receive 30% of 
the total cost The projects must fit into one of three categories, new construction, addition project or 
minor renovation.  

 

 

Dr. Walters is requesting City Council to adopt a resolution affirming the language to maintain funding 
dedicated to public education for the duration of the project outlined in the SCAP grant. Councilman 
Gregory McLemore wanted clarification on the equipment that they would like to add to the classrooms. 
Dr. Walters explained that the control panels will allow FCPS Maintenance team access to monitor how 
efficiently the HVAC units are running. City Manager Amanda Jarratt stated that the application timing 
does not align with the audit, therefore we must get the application in this week.  
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C. School Grant Resolution #2023-29 (Read by Councilman Mark Kitchen)  

 

RESOLUTION OF CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FRANKLIN, VIRGINIA, APPROVING APPLICATION FOR A GRANT 
FROM THE SCHOOL CONSTRUCTION ASSISTANCE FUND 

RESOLUTION #2023-29 

WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Franklin, Virginia has determined that there is an urgent need to make capital improvements to 
the City’s school facilities, specifically upgrades to the HVAC system at S.P. Morton and similar renovations at various school facilities for 
school purposes; and 

WHEREAS, at a meeting of the City Council held in the City, the City of Franklin School Board has provided to the City Council an 
application addressed to the Virginia Board of Education through its Department of Education for the purpose of obtaining a grant from the 
School Construction Assistance Fund of $189,094.35 for the Project. 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FRANKLIN, VIRGINIA that that the 
Application of the School Board for a School Construction Assistance Fund Grant for the Project in the amount of $189,094.35 is hereby 
approved and the City Manager and other City representatives are hereby authorized to take all actions to assist in completing and submitting 
such Application to the VDOE and authority is hereby granted to the School Board to apply for $189,094.35 for the Project for the purposes set 
out in the Application. 

FURTHER RESOLVED, that this Resolution shall take effect immediately. 

Adopted by the City Council of the City of Franklin, Virginia, on November 27, 2023.  

Mayor Bobby Cutchins entertained a motion to approve School Grant Resolution #2023-29. 
Councilman Linwood Johnson made a motion to approve School Grant Resolution #2023-29 with a 
second from Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland.   

The motion carried the vote 7-0 

The vote was as follows:  

Councilman Linwood Johnson   Aye 

Councilman Mark Kitchen   Aye  

Councilwoman Jessica Banks   Aye 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland  Aye 

Mayor Bobby Cutchins    Aye 

Councilman Ray Smith    Aye 

Councilman Gregory McLemore  Aye 

Mayor Bobby Cutchins affirmed the motion carried.  
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D. Juneteenth Cultural Celebration 2024 

City Manager Amanda Jarratt stated that Councilman Gregory McLemore provided City Council with 
the 2023 Juneteenth update and will present the 2024 Juneteenth presentation.  

Councilman Gregory McLemore stated that the goal is for this to be a national tourism destination and 
revenue stream. Councilman Gregory McLemore stated that the City agreed to a five year plan. Amun 
Ra, Inc. (501c3) requested $30,000.00 in grant funding and the City provided $15,000 total with 
$5,000.00 being grant funds, and $10,000.00 being City funds. To recap the 2023 Juneteenth Cultural 
Celebration, it was held over a three day period, at five locations which held multiple events with 
security being provided by the Black Panther Party and the City of Franklin Police Department.  

 

Councilman Gregory McLemore stated that free attractions, and creating the best Juneteenth 
Celebration in the nation will draw more people to the City of Franklin. Councilman Gregory McLemore 
suggested several ways to scale back and improve the Juneteenth event is the amount of event days, 
locations, attractions, and investments.  

Councilman Gregory McLemore requested the same $30,000.00 to fund next year’s event.  Councilman 
Gregory McLemore requested Councilwoman Jessica Banks to serve on the Juneteenth planning 
committee. Councilman Gregory McLemore stated that the goal is to make this year’s event better than 
last years to ensure that we create a tourism event.  

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland asked the City Attorney if the City is it legal to give funds to 
Councilman Gregory McLemore and the 501c3. Councilman Gregory McLemore stated that he himself 
does not receive any of the funds and that grant funds were given directly to Amun Ra, Inc. Vice-Mayor 
Wynndolyn Copeland asked Councilman Gregory McLemore who serves on the Amun Ra, Inc. board. 
Councilman Gregory McLemore stated that any funds that were given to Amun Ra, Inc. were spent on 
the event itself. The Heather Lockerman, City Attorney responded that as a locality the City is permitted 
to give funds to a non-profit charity according to code section 15.2953. Therefore, the City could not 
give the funds directly to a Council member, however, the City is permitted to give funds to a non-profit 
organization. Councilman Ray Smith asked Heather Lockerman, City Attorney if a 501c3 can have paid 
employees. Heather Lockerman, City Attorney responded that it could.  

Councilman Gregory McLemore stated that Juneteenth is an opportunity to bring visitors to the City. 
Mayor Robert Cutchins thanked Councilman Gregory McLemore for the report on the Juneteenth 
Cultural Celebration. Councilman Mark Kitchen asked if there was a way to combine the Juneteenth 
Cultural Celebration and Independence Day Celebration fireworks display. Heather Lockerman, City 
Attorney stated legally there would not be a problem with combining the events. City Manager Amanda 
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Jarratt stated that historically, the fireworks for the Independence Day Celebration have been paid for 
by sponsorship to the City of Franklin.  Councilman Mark Kitchen asked if a portion of money be given 
to Amun Ra, Inc. and a portion of money be given to the Parks and Recreation Department would be 
financially and logistically impossible. City Manager Amanda Jarratt stated that it would be difficult. 
City Council agreed that the Juneteenth Cultural Celebration should be a City event that is handled by 
the Department of Tourism and Department of Parks and Recreation.  

Mayor Robert Cutchins asked for any desired action from City Council. Councilman Gregory McLemore 
mad a motion to move forward with the Juneteenth Cultural Celebration with a second from 
Councilwoman Jessica Banks.  

Mayor Robert Cutchins asked for any further discussion. Councilman Ray Smith stated that if one 
organization receives funding from the City in the amount of $30,000.00, then all organizations who 
host events in the City should receive the same funding.  

After discussion with Council, Councilman Gregory McLemore withdrew the motion.  

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland made a motion to appoint City staff to plan the 2024 Juneteenth 
Cultural Celebration with a second from Councilwoman Jessica Banks. Councilman Linwood Johnson 
amended the motion to have the Department of Parks and Recreation plan the event. Councilwoman 
Jessica Banks added the Department of Tourism should plan the event.  

The motion carried the vote 5-2-0 

The vote was as follows:  

Councilman Linwood Johnson   Aye 

Councilman Mark Kitchen   Abstained 

Councilwoman Jessica Banks   Aye 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland  Aye 

Mayor Bobby Cutchins    Aye 

Councilman Ray Smith    Aye 

Councilman Gregory McLemore  Abstained 

Mayor Bobby Cutchins affirmed the motion carried.  

 

E. City Manager’s Report  

City Manager Amanda Jarratt reminded citizens of the ongoing Kia theft and recommended a 
secondary security for Kia vehicle owners, such as a steering wheel lock. City Manager Amanda Jarratt 
notified Council of the resignation from Jerry McCreary, Franklin City School Board. City Manager 
Amanda Jarratt stated we will need to schedule a public hearing in January. City Manager Amanda 
Jarratt reminded citizens of the Angel Tree, and informed individuals that they can pick up an angel 
from our Department of Social Services.  
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General Updates  

• Staff continues to work on the various capital projects approved by City Council. 
o Kimley Horne has been hired to navigate the HUD Grant process as mentioned in the 

previous City Council meeting. Our preliminary HUD package has been submitted to 
HUD and has been referred to final review.  We are in the final stages of procuring the 
architect and should be able to start construction documents in the first quarter of 2024.   

o The staff committee for the courthouse renovation project will consist of Chief Steve 
Patterson, Chad Edwards, and Lin Darden.  The judges, Clerk of Court, and Sherriff’s 
Department in addition to other stakeholders will be consulted throughout the design 
process. A meeting was held with the architects and judges.  Final changes to the plans 
are being made and we are now beginning to work on a more concrete timeline.   

o The staff committee met regarding Riverwalk Park.   
 The kayak design is underway. Survey is complete for the kayak launch additional 

area. We will incorporate this into the site plans. 
 Kayak launch design underway. 
 Flood study (no-rise study) underway. Not all bridge crossings requested from 

City are available. Awaiting completion of kayak launch to update. 
 At the moment we’re currently awaiting the final site plan and kayak launch 

design before we can move forward with the Joint Permit Application for the 
VMRC and Corps permits. Once we have the final design in hand, we can prepare 
the required impacts mapping and update details relating to the VMRC 
component of the application. It should take us around 2 weeks to finalize the 
application after the plans are received.  

• Staff continues to work with DHCD and Kimley Horn on the Laurel Street CDBG Grant. Client 
intake and income verifications have begun and contracts are about to be issued.  There may be 
a funding shortage so the Management Team is investigating other sources of funds potentially 
including HOME Funds.   

• Staff continues to meet with regional partners to discuss next steps on the regional radio system 
as well as violence and crime prevention.  

• Three responses were received for the Franklin Southampton radio project and they are 
currently under review by the review team.  Interviews of those firms are being scheduled for the 
first week in January.   

• Staff continues to work with Court Services and our other locality partners for both short and 
long term solutions to the juvenile detention situation. An RFP to procure an architect to design 
a potential expansion of Western Tidewater Regional Jail.  Mosley Architects has been selected 
to assist the Western Tidewater Jail Board to conduct the necessary feasibility study.  A kick off 
meeting with Mosely was held on November 20th.   

• The Literary Loan process continues with Franklin City Public Schools.  The contactor is 
working on the project and the first draw of funds is underway.  A second application was 
considered earlier on the agenda.   

• City Council held a retreat on March 2nd.  The following topics were discussed and will be 
worked on by staff: 

o Food Trucks 
 Two food trucks have received final approval.   

o Increased Code Enforcement 
 Staff is working on a demolition plan for the posted unsafe structures.  We are 

putting a plan in place to prepare for high grass season.  We are working with 
legal to draft updated ordinances for parking and vehicles.  

o Communication with Franklin City Public Schools 
 We held a joint meeting with Franklin City Public Schools on March 30th.  

Additional meetings are being scheduled to maintain communication.    
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o Increased focus and investment in Public Safety 
 Additional positions are included in the FY 24 budget.  The updated radio system 

project is moving to Phase 2.   
o Historic District 

 Staff is reviewing the ordinance that is in place and providing a list of the 
individuals that need to be appointed.  Staff is waiting on appointments from 
Franklin City Council.    

o Youth 
 Working on updated youth programming and additional partnerships.  
  The College Drive park build was a success and is now open to the public.  A 

variety of upcoming activities for youth are planned for the remainder of the 
summer.   

o Special Tax Districts 
 Under discussion and research ongoing.  

o Camp Community College Partnerships  
 Under discussion.  

o Improved Communication with the Public through various means  
 A review of the PEG Channel and necessary equipment purchases are underway.  

Staff is working to update City Clips.  Staff is researching other best practices. An 
Instagram page has been created.   

 

Upcoming Community Events 

• December 1st-Holiday Parade 
• December 3rd - Elf Parade & Holiday Market 

 

Council/Staff Reports on Boards/Commissions: 

No reports at this time.  

Adjournment 

Councilman Mark Kitchen made a motion to adjourn the November 27, 2023 City Council meeting with 
a second from Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland.  

The motion carried the vote 7-0 

The vote was as follows:  

Councilman Linwood Johnson   Aye 

Councilman Mark Kitchen   Aye 

Councilwoman Jessica Banks   Aye 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland  Aye 

Mayor Bobby Cutchins    Aye 

Councilman Ray Smith    Aye 
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Councilman Gregory McLemore  Aye 

Mayor Bobby Cutchins stated the meeting stands adjourned.   

The November 27, 2023 City Council meeting was adjourned at 8:30 P.M.  

   
Mayor  Clerk to City Council  

 



_____________________________________________________________________________ 
207 W. 2nd Ave, Franklin, VA 23851 -757-562-8561 

E-Mail ajarratt@franklinva.com City Web Site: www.franklinva.com  

 

 
Office of the City Manager 

Amanda C. Jarratt 
 
 
 
December 1, 2023 
 
To:  Franklin City Council 
 
From:  Amanda C. Jarratt, City Manager 
 
Reference:  Blackwater Regional Library  
 
Background Information  
Staff from Blackwater Regional Library will be present to provide an update.   
 
Needed Action  
None at this time.         

mailto:ajarratt@franklinva.com
http://www.franklinva.com/
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BUDGET AMENDMENT 2024-09 

 
BE IT RESOLVED BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FRANKLIN, VIRGINIA that the 2023-
2024 City Budget is hereby amended to: 
 

1. recognize FY23 final Carryover and appropriate for use.  
   
 

2023-2024 AMENDED INCREASE
BUDGET BUDGET (DECREASE)

#1
250 EDUCATION FUND

REVENUE
100-3-41050-0150 Use of Unassigned Fund Balance 655,372$             1,444,712$      789,340.00      
100-3-41050-0100 Use of Restricted Fund Balance 4,388,675            4,538,675        150,000.00      

939,340            

EXPENDITURES
100-4-32100-1101 Salaries and Wages - Regular 3,544,367$          3,687,708$      143,341$         
100-4-32100-2300 Hospitalization/Medical Plans 473,979                611,979            138,000            
100-4-32100-3110 Doctors & Phys Exam Fees 10,000                  25,864              15,864              
100-4-32100-6007 Repairs & Maintenance Supplies 1,000                    13,250              12,250              
100-4-32100-8105 Motor Vehicles 40,000                  65,000              25,000              
100-4-12560-5230 Telecommunications 78,807                  100,032            21,225              
100-4-31100-1200 Overtime 364,000                480,349            116,349            
100-4-31100-8105 Motor Vehicles -                        119,245            119,245            
100-4-31100-8111 Building Repairs 2,000                    12,123              10,123              
100-4-31100-6010 Police Supplies 61,980                  90,940              28,960              
100-4-31100-6009 Vehicle Supplies 25,165                  34,731              9,566                
100-4-31100-3310 Repairs - Motor Vehicles 45,397                  49,073              3,676                
100-4-31100-3320 Maintenance Service Contracts 110,190                114,492            4,302                
100-4-31100-8107 Computer Equipment 8,000                    14,032              6,032                
100-4-31100-5540 Travel-Convention and Education 11,000                  13,944              2,944                
100-4-31100-5845 Pistol Range 3,000                    6,896                3,896                
100-4-31100-8102 Office Furniture and Equipment -                        3,293                3,293                
100-4-31100-8127 Capital Lease 63,588                  74,738              11,150              
100-4-31130-1200 Salaries and Wages - Overtime 45,000                  125,130            80,130              
100-4-31130-3313 Repairs - Radio 5,000                    9,757                4,757                
100-4-31130-5235 E911 Emergency Number 54,000                  58,421              4,421                
100-4-31130-5530 Travel - Subsistence & Lodging 1,500                    3,000                1,500                
100-4-31130-5540 Travel - Convention & Education 3,500                    6,271                2,771                
100-4-31130-5560 Travel - Mileage 750                       1,500                750                   
100-4-31130-5810 Dues & Association Memberships 1,200                    2,039                839                   
100-4-31130-8107 Computer Equipment 10,000                  14,690              4,690                
100-4-35100-6002 Animal Food Supplies 2,500                    7,820                5,320                 
 



Budget Amendment 2024-09     

     Agenda                               
Franklin City Council 
December 11, 2023 

 
 

2023-2024 AMENDED INCREASE
BUDGET BUDGET (DECREASE)

100-4-35100-3195 Veterinary Care 5,000                    6,967                1,967                
100-4-35100-3317 Repairs- other 8,000                    13,020              5,020                
100-4-35100-3190 Contractual Services -                        304                   304                   
100-4-35100-6014 Other Operating Supplies 3,500                    4,005                505                   
100-4-35100-6007 Repairs & Maintenance Supplies 3,000                    3,296                296                   
100-4-35100-5110 Utilities - Electrical Service 4,500                    4,650                150                   
100-4-35100-5140 Utilities - Garbage 700                       1,021                321                   
100-4-35100-5130 Utilities - Water & Sewer 700                       1,083                383                   
100-4-93100-9380 Transfer to Capital Projects -                        150,000            150,000            

939,340            

200 CAPITAL PROJECTS FUND
REVENUE

200-3-41050-9480 Transfer from General Fund -$                      150,000$         150,000$         
150,000$         

EXPENDITURES
200-4-94000-8606 Engine 2 Replacement 850,000$             1,000,000$      150,000$         

150,000$         

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Certified copy of resolution adopted by Franklin City Council.     
                                                  
        _______________________________ 

                                                                                              Clerk to the City Council 
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Office of the City Manager 

Amanda C. Jarratt 
 
 
 
December 1, 2023 
 
To:  Franklin City Council 
 
From:  Amanda C. Jarratt, City Manager 
 
Reference:  FY 23 Audit  
 
Background Information  
Staff from Creedle Jones will be present to present the FY 23 Audit for acceptance by Franklin City Council.   
 
Needed Action  
Accept the FY 23 Audit as presented.           

mailto:ajarratt@franklinva.com
http://www.franklinva.com/
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Office of the City Manager 

Amanda C. Jarratt 
December 6, 2023 
 
To:  Franklin City Council 
 
From:  Amanda C. Jarratt, City Manager 
 
Reference:  Western Tidewater Community Services Board Real Estate   
 
Background Information  
The Franklin Industrial Development Authority was utilized as the conduit to issue bonds for the construction of the 
Western Tidewater Community Services Board in Suffolk, Virginia.  The documents provided for the transfer of title 
to the Western Tidewater Community Services Board upon the final payment of the bonds.  The last of the bond 
issuance has been paid and as a result WTCSB is requesting title be transferred as originally agreed upon.   
 
Needed Action  
Provide authorization to staff to execute the necessary documents and work with the Industrial Development 
Authority to dispose of the Western Tidewater Community Services Board real estate.               

mailto:ajarratt@franklinva.com
http://www.franklinva.com/
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Office of the City Manager 

Amanda C. Jarratt 
December 6, 2023  
 
To:  Franklin City Council 
 
From:  Amanda C. Jarratt, City Manager 
 
Reference:  City Manager’s Report  
  
General Updates  

• Staff continues to work on the various capital projects approved by City Council. 
o Kimley Horne has been hired to navigate the HUD Grant process as mentioned in the previous City 

Council meeting. Our preliminary HUD package has been submitted to HUD and has been referred 
to final review.  We are in the final stages of procuring the architect and should be able to start 
construction documents in the first quarter of 2024.   

o The staff committee for the courthouse renovation project will consist of Chief Steve Patterson, Chad 
Edwards, and Lin Darden.  The judges, Clerk of Court, and Sherriff’s Department in addition to other 
stakeholders will be consulted throughout the design process. A meeting was held with the architects 
and judges.  Final changes to the plans are being made and we are now beginning to work on a more 
concrete timeline.   

o The staff committee met regarding Riverwalk Park.   
 The kayak design is underway. Survey is complete for the kayak launch additional area. We 

will incorporate this into the site plans. 
 Kayak launch design underway. 
 Flood study (no-rise study) underway. Not all bridge crossings requested from City are 

available. Awaiting completion of kayak launch to update. 
 At the moment we’re currently awaiting the final site plan and kayak launch design before we 

can move forward with the Joint Permit Application for the VMRC and Corps permits. Once 
we have the final design in hand, we can prepare the required impacts mapping and update 
details relating to the VMRC component of the application. It should take us around 2 weeks 
to finalize the application after the plans are received.  

• Staff continues to work with DHCD and Kimely Horn on the Laurel Street CDBG Grant. Client intake and 
income verifications have begun and contracts are about to be issued.  There may be a funding shortage so 
the Management Team is investigating other sources of funds potentially including HOME Funds.   

• Staff continues to meet with regional partners to discuss next steps on the regional radio system as well as 
violence and crime prevention.  

• Three responses were received for the Franklin Southampton radio project and they are currently under review 
by the review team.  Interviews of those firms are being scheduled for the first week in January.   

• Staff continues to work with Court Services and our other locality partners for both short and long term 
solutions to the juvenile detention situation. An RFP to procure an architect to design a potential expansion 
of Western Tidewater Regional Jail.  Mosley Architects has been selected to assist the Western Tidewater Jail 
Board to conduct the necessary feasibility study.  A kick off meeting with Mosely was held on November 20th.   

mailto:ajarratt@franklinva.com
http://www.franklinva.com/


_____________________________________________________________________________ 
207 W. 2nd Ave, Franklin, VA 23851 -757-562-8561 

E-Mail ajarratt@franklinva.com City Web Site: www.franklinva.com  

• The Literary Loan process continues with Franklin City Public Schools.  The contactor is working on the 
project and the first draw of funds is underway.  A second application was considered earlier on the agenda.   

• City Council held a retreat on March 2nd.  The following topics were discussed and will be worked on by staff: 
o Food Trucks 

 Two food trucks have received final approval.   
o Increased Code Enforcement 

 Staff is working on a demolition plan for the posted unsafe structures.  We are putting a plan 
in place to prepare for high grass season.  We are working with legal to draft updated 
ordinances for parking and vehicles.  

o Communication with Franklin City Public Schools 
 We held a joint meeting with Franklin City Public Schools on March 30th.  Additional meetings 

are being scheduled to maintain communication.    
o Increased focus and investment in Public Safety 

 Additional positions are included in the FY 24 budget.  The updated radio system project is 
moving to Phase 2.   

o Historic District 
 Staff is reviewing the ordinance that is in place and providing a list of the individuals that need 

to be appointed.  Staff is waiting on appointments from Franklin City Council.    
o Special Tax Districts 

 Under discussion and research ongoing.  
o Camp Community College Partnerships  

 Under discussion.  
o Improved Communication with the Public through various means  

 A review of the PEG Channel and necessary equipment purchases are underway.  Staff is 
working to update City Clips.  Staff is researching other best practices. An Instagram page has 
been created.   

 
 

 
 

mailto:ajarratt@franklinva.com
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HAPPY
NEW YEAR

CITY OF FRANKLIN OFFICES WILL BE
ClOSED ON MONDAY, JANUARY 1, 2024,

IN OBSERVANCE OF NEW YEARS DAY
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